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MID DEVON DISTRICT COUNCIL

MINUTES of a MEETING of the ENVIRONMENT POLICY DEVELOPMENT GROUP 
held on 5 March 2019 at 2.00 pm

Present 
Councillors R F Radford (Chairman)

D R Coren, Mrs C P Daw, R M Deed, 
R Evans, D J Knowles, Mrs E J Slade, 
J D Squire and R Wright

Also Present
Councillor(s) C J Eginton

Also Present
Officer(s): Andrew Pritchard (Director of Operations), Joanne Nacey 

(Group Manager for Finance), Catherine Yandle (Group 
Manager for Performance, Governance and Data Security), 
Stuart Noyce (Group Manager for Street Scene and Open 
Spaces), Andrew Busby (Group Manager for Corporate 
Property and Commercial Assets), Kevin Swift (Public 
Health Officer), Matt Auty (Communications Officer) and 
Carole Oliphant (Member Services Officer)

53 APOLOGIES AND SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS (00.00.45) 

No apologies were received.

54 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST UNDER THE CODE OF CONDUCT (00.00.54) 

There were no declarations made.

55 PUBLIC QUESTION TIME (00.01.00) 

There were no members of the public present.

56 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (00.01.09) 

The Minutes of the Meeting held on 6th January 2018 were approved as a correct 
record and SIGNED by the Chairman

57 CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS (00.01.48) 

The Chairman had no announcements to make
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58 SINGLE USE PLASTICS UPDATE (00.02.03) 

The Group received and NOTED a detailed *report from the Director of Corporate 
Affairs and Business Transformation providing progress to date on reducing the 
amount of single use plastics (SUP)  used by the Council.

The Scrutiny Officer explained that reduction of single use plastics by the Council 
was as a result of Motion 549 (8th June 2018) put forward by Cllr R Evans and that 
his report had been collated from the Leisure Services function.

He explained that Mid Devon Leisure had a number of channels by which SUPs were 
purchased such as through vending machines or by suppliers to the café’s in 
operation at Exe Valley and Lords Meadow. Since the motion was passed Leisure 
Management had engaged with the café’s to review their products and practices.

He further explained that the Finance and Procurement functions of the council had 
sent letters to suppliers which included a survey about their intentions towards 
SUP’s. He confirmed that there had been about 20 responses to date and those 
would be analysed before a more detailed report would be brought back to the Group 
in 6 months.

Members confirmed that when the Motion was introduced it was recognised that 
changes would not be immediate and that it would take time for the Council to use up 
old stock and change purchasing habits. They did however express disappointment 
that café’s run by third parties in the Leisure Centres did not appear to be recycling 
plastic or bottles and asked if this could be addressed.

The Scrutiny Officer confirmed he would liaise with Leisure Management to consider 
actions which could be taken to encourage the recycling of materials from the on-site 
café’s.

Discussion then took place regarding plastic free tea bags and the Scrutiny Officer 
was tasked with looking into the availability of these and to circulate to Members.

Note: *Report previously circulated and attached to the minutes.

59 ELECTRIC CAR CHARGING POINTS (00.12.02) 

The Group had before it a *report of The Group Manager for Corporate Property and 
Commercial Assets confirming the increased usage of car changing points across the 
district. He explained that officers were in discussions with the current supplier 
regarding the possibility of installing further charging points in the future but that 
would be dependent on the financial liability for the company.

There was then a general discussion on where the current points were situated and 
members felt that the current locations had not been widely advertised.

The Group Manager for Corporate Property and Commercial Assets explained that 
the location of the points was dependant on a higher voltage power supply being 
installed as the points were rapid chargers and required a higher voltage than normal 
appliances. This restricted where the points could be placed but they were working 
with the supplier on possible additional locations. He confirmed that he would 
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arrange with the Communications team to advertise the location of the charging 
points and provide a link to the national register at https://www.zap-map.com/

Members agreed that they would like to see a co-ordinated approach to putting 
additional charging points across the district and the Group Manager for Corporate 
Property and Commercial Assets confirmed that discussions with the current supplier 
were ongoing.

Members NOTED the content of the report and recommended that officers continued 
with the review of the provision of electric car charging facilities in light of growing 
popularity of ULEVS (Ultra Low Emission Vehicles).

Members then discussed the current home and work charge schemes and 
questioned if the Council were currently encouraging developers to install home 
electric car charging points in new build properties. They discussed the future 
Government target of banning the sale of new petrol and diesel cars by 2040 and 
that the Council would need to consider this as part of future planning policy for new 
developments.

The Group then RECOMMENDED to Cabinet that the Council considers the 
provision of home electric car charging points in all new developments across the 
district for all new properties.

(Proposed by Cllr B Evans and Seconded by Cllr D J Knowles)

Members requested that the Cabinet Member for Planning and Economic 
Regeneration attend a future meeting of the Group to update them on progress of the 
recommendation.

Note: *Report previously circulated and attached to the minutes.

60 VEHICLE SINKING FUND (00.37.31) 

The Group had before it the *report of the Group Manager for Finance explaining that 
the Council had been prudently putting aside funds to replace waste vehicles.

She explained that the Group Manager for Street Scene and Open Spaces had 
agreed with Exeter City Council to tender a joint Vehicle Contract Hire contract. If 
agreed the new contract would eliminate the need for the Council to buy vehicles. 
The Cabinet were due to make a decision on the contract at its next meeting on 7th 
March 2019.

She explained that the Council were due to replace some very expensive waste 
vehicles in the next year which was why the fund was significant.

She confirmed that the sinking fund currently held approximately £2m and of this 
£1.3m was uncommitted; however £250k of this would be set aside for the servicing 
of the new contract going forward. The residual amount should be set aside to 
provide a source of funding should the Council decide to explore relocating or 
changing the service model.

https://www.zap-map.com/
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In response to members questions the Group Manager for Street Scene and Open 
Spaces explained that under the terms of the new contract as each vehicle came up 
for renewal it would be replaced on a supply and maintenance contract and those 
vehicles which were weren’t yet due for renewal would go on a maintenance contract 
only until they were replaced. The current fleet would be sold at the end of their term 
and would be replaced by the contract company, removing the need for the Council 
to buy vehicles outright.

Members discussed if £250k, which would be available from the sinking fund to 
service the new contract, would be sufficient funding.

The Group Manager for Finance explained that the £250k was a prudent estimate 
which could be reconsidered if found not to be sufficient.

Note:  *Report previously circulated and attached to the minutes

61 FINANCIAL MONITORING (00.50.13) 

The Group received a verbal update from the Group Manager for Finance presenting 
financial monitoring information for the income and expenditure to date.

She explained that the overall deficit had improved from £65k in December to £45k in 
January and that on an overall budget of circa £9m this was a relatively small 
variance.

62 PERFORMANCE AND RISK (00.52.59) 

The Group had before it and NOTED a report * from the Group Manager for 
Performance, Governance and Data Security providing Members with an update on 
performance against the Corporate Plan and local service targets as well as 
providing an update on the key business risks.

Members agreed that missed collections, although slightly below target, showed that 
only 0.04% of waste collections had been missed and they wanted to express 
gratitude to the crews for a job well done.

There were no comments on the risk report.

 
Note: * Report previously circulated and attached to the minutes

63 CHAIRMANS ANNUAL REPORT (00.57.06) 

The Chairman presented his report to the Group which was NOTED.

The Cabinet Member for Environment thanked the members of the Group for their 
input over the previous four years.



Environment Policy Development Group – 5 March 2019 25

64 IDENTIFICATION OF ITEMS FOR FUTURE MEETINGS (00.58.02) 

The Group requested that the Cabinet Member for Planning and Economic 
Regeneration attend a future meeting of the Group to give an update on the 
recommendation that the Council considers the provision of home electric car 
charging points in all new developments across the District for all new properties.

(The meeting ended at 2.59 pm) CHAIRMAN


